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International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Hall 
8181 Tom Drive, Baton Rouge, LA 70815 

 
 

I. Call to Order and Roll Call 
Chairman Charles Moniotte called to order the regular meeting of the Workforce Investment Council 
meeting at 9:36am on June 27, 2017 at International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Hall 8181 Tom 
Drive, Baton Rouge, LA 70815. 
 
WIC Director Kellie Taylor-White conducted a roll call. The following persons were present: 
Number in attendance: 26 at 9:50 am.  
 
Obtained forum:  yes, 27 present at 9:57 am 

  
 

X Member X Designee 
☐ Gov. John Bel Edwards ☒ Ms. Erin Monroe-Wesley 
☐ Executive Director Ava Dejoie ☒ Mr. Kenneth Burrell 
☐ Sec. Don Pierson ☒ Ms. Susan Schowen 
☐ Sec. Marketa Walters ☐ Ms. Kim Matherne (Lydia Scales attended- no designee form. Not counted toward quorum) 
☐ Mr. John White ☒ Ms. Lisa French 
☐ Dr. Monty Sullivan ☒ Mr. David Helveston 
☒ Dr. Joe Rallo ☐ Dr. Lisa Vosper 
☐ Sec. James “Jimmy” LeBlanc ☐ Mr. Rhett Covington 
☒ Sen. Conrad Appel ☐  
☒ Sen. Gerald Boudreaux ☐ Ms. Deidra Jackson 
☒ Sen. Ed Price ☐  
☐ Rep. Patricia Hayes Smith 

 
☐ Ms. C. Denise Marcelle 

☐ Mr. Joseph Ardoin ☐  
☒ Ms. Valerie Aymond ☐  
☐ Mr. James Ray Barker ☒ Mr. Jerome Eymard 
☐ Ms. Kathy Bobbs ☒ Mr. Mike Thompson (did not answer roll call. Not counted toward quorum) 
☒ Ms. Jennifer Boggs ☐ Mr. Gary Littlefield 
☐ Mr. Michael Boudreaux ☐ Ms. Jennifer Jeansonne 
☐ Mr. Keith Brand ☒ Mr. Timothy Overmier 
☐ Ms. Susan Broussard 

     
☐ Ray Wiley (no designee form – not counted toward quorum) 

☒ Mr. Jason Dedon ☐ Ms. Heather Stefan 
☒ Mr. Jason Engels ☐ Mr. Gary Warren 
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☐ Mr. Art  Favre ☒ Joel Thames 
☐ Ms. Thelma French ☐ Glenis M. Scott, Sr. 
☐ Mr. Brent Golleher ☐ Mr. Tyler Gray 
☒ Mr. Charlie Habig ☐ Mr. Neal Miller 
☒ Mr. John Hopkins ☐  
☐ Mr. John F. Jones ☐ Ms. Melissa Mann 
☒ Mr.Robert "Bob" Lobos ☐  
☒ Mr. Todd McDonald ☐ Mr. Jonathan Wilson 
☒ Mr. Gerry Mims ☐  
☒ Charles Moniotte ☐ Mr. Tobie Craig 
☒ Mr. John "Patrick" Mulhearn ☐ Mr. Aaron Bayham 
☐ Ms. Susan Nelson ☒ Mr. Ernest Stephens 
☐ Mr. Jim Odom ☐ Ms. Diana Reihs 
☒ Mr. Thomas Mitchiner  O'Neal ☐ Ms. Cathy Geautreaux 
☐ Mr. Mike Palamone ☐  
☐ Ms. Peggy Parker ☐ Ms. Jami Rogers 
☐ Mr. Carlos Perez ☐  
☐ Ms. Sonia Perez ☒ Mr. David Aubrey 
☒ Mr. Louis Reine ☐  
☐ Ms. Natalie Robottom ☐ Ms. Torrie Buckles 
☐ Ms. Missy Rogers ☐ Ms. Aimee Daigle 
☐ Mr. Ronnie Rosser ☒ Mr. Cliff Zilkes 
☒ Mr. C.A. "Buck" Vandersteen ☐ Mr. Brian Breaux 
☐ Mr. Thomas Yura ☐ Mr. John Mcghee (Marlow E. Foster attended – no designee form – not counted toward 

quorum) 

           
II. Review and Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 
 

Review and approval of Previous Minutes: WIC Director Kellie Taylor-White reviewed minutes. 
Motioned to approve: Louis Reine 
2nd: Susan Schowen  
 vote unanimous 
 
Question: Dr. Rallo – IX b. on previous minutes. Will this happen at this meeting? (Board members will 
nominate 3 board members for OFC to Governor Edwards at the next meeting, June 22, 2017.) WIC 
Director Kellie Taylor-White stated, IXb. Is not.  The nomination of three board members, as you know, 
is not on the agenda today. You were at the Executive Committee meeting where all agreed to table 
those nominations. The agenda is set by the chairman with his executive committee. 

 
Vote to Review and approve previous minutes was unanimous.  
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III. Comments from Chair – Charles Moniotte introduced new WIC Director Kellie Taylor-White. Thanked 
everyone for attending. 
 

  
IV. Life of Curt Eysink – Charles Moniotte- read the first couple lines of his obituary and asked that we 

have a moment of silence. David Helveston also spoke, at chairman’s request, about Curt’s 
contribution to higher education. 
 
 

V. Presentation and Consideration for Approval of Short and Long-term Occupational Forecasts – Sachin 
Chintawar – PowerPoint Presentation. All attendees were issued a hard copy of both forecasts and 
issued documentation on “How WIOA Performance Data Works”. 
 
Comments:  
Sen. Conrad Appel requested data on economic rate and job growth nationally, average income 
growth verses jobs growth. He also stated wealth creation is a concern. Wants to know how we are 
trending. He would like a separate program on wage growth. 
 
Mr. C.A. “Buck” Vandersteen – Inquired about information that represented rural communities. 
Asked Sachin how he captured the information. Sachin explained. 
 
 
Public Comments: 
 Dr. Lisa Vosper requested to have education information regarding most significant source of 
education added. Sachin – explained the education level and wage information and the need to 
incorporate a range for education. They are looking into a process on how to provide information. 
 
Marlow E. Foster – inquired about factors for growth and non-growth wages currently; difference 
between short and long picture without associate factors. Stephan Barnes, Susan Schowen and 
WIC Director Kellie Taylor-White explained. 
 
 
 

Motion To approve both Long-Term and Short-Term Occupational Forecasts by Sen. Conrad 
Appel 

Second Louis  Reine 
 

Y N A
b 

Member Y N A
b 

Designee 

☐ ☐ ☐ Gov. John Bel Edwards ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Erin Monroe-Wesley 
☐ ☐ ☐ Executive Director Ava 

 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Kenneth Burrell 

☒ ☐ ☐ Sec. Don Pierson ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Susan Schowen 
☐ ☐ ☐ Mr. John White ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Lisa French 
☒ ☐ ☐ Dr. Monty Sullivan ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. David Helveston 
☒ ☐ ☐ Dr. Joe Rallo     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Conrad Appel     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Gerald Boudreaux     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Ed Price     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Joseph Ardoin     
☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Valerie Aymond     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. James Ray Barker ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jerome Eymard 
☐ ☐ ☐ Ms. Kathy Bobbs ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Mike Thompson  
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☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Jennifer Boggs     
☒ ☐ ☒ Mr. Keith Brand ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Timothy Overmier 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jason Dedon     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jason Engels     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Art  Favre ☒ ☐ ☐ Joel Thames 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Charlie Habig     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. John Hopkins     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr.Robert "Bob" Lobos     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Todd McDonald     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Gerry Mims     
☒ ☐ ☐ Charles Moniotte     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. John "Patrick" 

 
    

☐ ☐ ☐ Ms. Susan Nelson ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Ernest Stephens 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Thomas Mitchiner 

  
    

☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Sonia Perez ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. David Aubrey 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Louis Reine     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Ronnie Rosser ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Cliff Zilkes 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. C.A. "Buck" 

 
    

 
        
1st Motion: Sen.Conrad Appel   Abstentions?: Yes ☐ None☒ 
 2nd Motion: Louis  Reine   Opposition?:  Yes ☐ None ☒     
      Approved:      Yes ☒ None☐ 
Unanimous vote  

 
 
 
 
 

VI. Presentation and Consideration for Approval of IBCC Recommendations – WIC Director Kellie Taylor-
White     
a. Clinical Medical Assistant IBC  

 
Comments: None 
 

Motion To Approve by Louise Reine 
Second Sen. Ed Price 

 
Y N A

b 
Member Y N A

b 
Designee 

☐ ☐ ☐ Gov. John Bel Edwards ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Erin Monroe-Wesley 
☐ ☐ ☐ Executive Director Ava 

 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Kenneth Burrell 

☒ ☐ ☐ Sec. Don Pierson ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Susan Schowen 
☐ ☐ ☐ Mr. John White ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Lisa French 
☒ ☐ ☐ Dr. Monty Sullivan ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. David Helveston 
☒ ☐ ☐ Dr. Joe Rallo     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Conrad Appel     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Gerald Boudreaux     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Ed Price     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Joseph Ardoin     
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☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Valerie Aymond     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. James Ray Barker ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jerome Eymard 
☐ ☐ ☐ Ms. Kathy Bobbs ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Mike Thompson  
☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Jennifer Boggs     
☒ ☐ ☒ Mr. Keith Brand ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Timothy Overmier 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jason Dedon     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jason Engels     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Art  Favre ☒ ☐ ☐ Joel Thames 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Charlie Habig     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. John Hopkins     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr.Robert "Bob" Lobos     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Todd McDonald     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Gerry Mims     
☒ ☐ ☐ Charles Moniotte     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. John "Patrick" 

 
    

☐ ☐ ☐ Ms. Susan Nelson ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Ernest Stephens 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Thomas Mitchiner 

  
    

☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Sonia Perez ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. David Aubrey 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Louis Reine     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Ronnie Rosser ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Cliff Zilkes 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. C.A. "Buck" 

 
    

 
1st Motion:   Louise Reine   Abstentions?: Yes ☐ None ☒ 
 2nd Motion: Sen Ed Price   Opposition?:  Yes ☐ None ☒      
      Approved:      Yes☒ None ☐ 
Unanimous vote  

 
b. ESRI Certification IBC  
 
 Comments: None 
 

Motion To Approve by Louise Reine 
Second Kenneth Burrell 

 
Y N A

b 
Member Y N A

b 
Designee 

☐ ☐ ☐ Gov. John Bel Edwards ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Erin Monroe-Wesley 
☐ ☐ ☐ Executive Director Ava 

 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Kenneth Burrell 

☒ ☐ ☐ Sec. Don Pierson ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Susan Schowen 
☐ ☐ ☐ Mr. John White ☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Lisa French 
☒ ☐ ☐ Dr. Monty Sullivan ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. David Helveston 
☒ ☐ ☐ Dr. Joe Rallo     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Conrad Appel     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Gerald Boudreaux     
☒ ☐ ☐ Sen. Ed Price     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Joseph Ardoin     
☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Valerie Aymond     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. James Ray Barker ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jerome Eymard 
☐ ☐ ☐ Ms. Kathy Bobbs ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Mike Thompson (did not answer roll call. Not counted toward 
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☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Jennifer Boggs     
☒ ☐ ☒ Mr. Keith Brand ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Timothy Overmier 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jason Dedon     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Jason Engels     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Art  Favre ☒ ☐ ☐ Joel Thames 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Charlie Habig     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. John Hopkins     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr.Robert "Bob" Lobos     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Todd McDonald     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Gerry Mims     
☒ ☐ ☐ Charles Moniotte     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. John "Patrick" 

 
    

☐ ☐ ☐ Ms. Susan Nelson ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Ernest Stephens 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Thomas Mitchiner 

  
    

☒ ☐ ☐ Ms. Sonia Perez ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. David Aubrey 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Louis Reine     
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Ronnie Rosser ☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. Cliff Zilkes 
☒ ☐ ☐ Mr. C.A. "Buck" 

 
    

 
1st Motion:   Louise Reine   Abstentions?: Yes ☐ None ☒ 
 2nd Motion: Kenneth Burrell   Opposition?:  Yes ☐ None ☒     
      Approved:      Yes☒ None ☐ 
Unanimous vote  
 

 
 

VII. WDB # 70 participation on subcommittees – Nada Percival - suggested the WDB Directors participate 
in the WIC Council Meeting. She discussed the Industry Sector Partnerships around the state. She 
gave a breakdown of what happening in each region. She also discussed the endeavors of her 
region (northwest region) and what it is doing with the manufacturing industry. Would like to share 
with the board to help board understand what is happening in the local areas. Would like to develop 
sub-committee in local area. Charles stated they are working on the sub-committee idea. 
See report attached. 
 
 
 

VIII. Presentation on Louisiana Rehabilitation Services – Bob Lobos 
Amended agenda and minutes to change present title to Louisiana Rehabilitation Council. 
 
Mr. Lobos is the chairperson for the council. Discussed the successes and challenges. Gave 
background on the LRC. He also explained the function of the LRC. “Getting people back to work”. 
Provided information on the currant state of the LRS.  Asked that members consider working on the 
LRC and hiring clients of Louisiana Rehabilitation Services (LRS).  
 
Erin Monroe-Wesley commented on dollars and waviers. Susan Schowen – requested specific info 
for people with disabilities. 
 
Sen. Appel – will be releasing people from prison. Need jobs for those people being released. Need 
employers to hire them to keep them out of the system. He stated nothing works if we can’t find jobs 
for these people. We have to create jobs for people coming out of prison. 
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Kenneth Burrell –  Re-entry program and Workforce Development working together to find work for 
prisoners being released; education department to  train them. He  discussed what is being worked 
on to assist in the effort to get released prisoners jobs. 
 
Ken York – Stated he would second what Bob said. The reason they are not employed is because 
of the attitude of the hiring companies and managers. Charles invited Ken to come back and speak 
at future meetings. Charles also thanked Bob Lobos for attending the meeting and the presentation. 
See report attached. 

 
IX. Discussion on current status of WIC – Charles Moniotte: stated the IBC committee is an extremely 

flexible committee and they were able to move this process quickly. “They are doing an outstanding 
job.” Discussed the effort of the  group to upgrade the  IBC process. Thanked IBC committee for 
their efforts and work. Charles stated to Erin Monroe-Wesley - Would like to have the general 
council to pursuit roles and responsibilities of WIC regarding State Law. 
 
 

X. Other Business: The handouts: “How WIOA Performance Data Works” flow charts from Charles 
Moniotte and “WIOA’s State Workforce Board.  WIC” from Louisiana Workforce Commission.  
Chairman stated he would like to  have report displaying how the WIC is meeting the guidelines 
required by the board. He asked that WIC Director Kellie Taylor-White produce such report. Rallo 
would like to have a more extensive flow chart. WIC Director Kellie Taylor-White assured Chairman 
Charles Moniotte she will compile a report of WIC since she started.  

 
 

XI. Public Comments 
 

XII. Adjournment: Chairman Charles Moniotte adjourned meeting at 11:42 a.m. 
 

 





















































































 

Presentation to WIC 

June 27, 2017 

I recently spoke to Charles Moniotte in an effort to ensure that the WIC is aware of the things happening 
across the State in our local areas.  There are some local areas that are doing some remarkable things to 
strengthen the workforce in their local areas resulting in a stronger workforce across the State.  It is 
important that the WIC see the connection between the decisions that are made at the State level and 
the boots on the ground in our local areas.  The local Business and Career Solution Centers provide the 
“legs” to the actions taken by the WIC. 

One of the things that I wanted to make the WIC aware of is the efforts being made around Sector 
Partnerships (SP).  We currently have 3 regions that have come together and begun focusing on SP as a 
way to strengthen the economies in our local areas.  In the North East corner of the State, 2 local areas 
led by Terry Mitchell and Doretha Bennett, have been building a healthcare SP.  In the Central area of 
the State, Elaine Morace and Gay Stringer are also working together on a healthcare SP.  In my area of 
the State, the North West corner, Herman Vital and I are working on a manufacturing SP.  And in the 
Baton Rouge area, Cynthia Douglas and Tina Roper are in the very beginning stages of an IT SP. 

Why are we working on Sector Partnerships?  Because it is in the new WIOA regulations Section 101 (d) 
(3) (D).  USDOL says that it a means of “developing and expanding strategies to meet the needs of 
employers, workers and job seekers”.  This has shown us a new way to build regional teams that can 
work together cohesively for the betterment of our communities.  And it is a different way of doing 
business, it is led by employers. 

Let me tell you about the work that has been done in my region.  On August 18, 2016 we had our first 
meeting about sector partnership.  We invited community partners from across Region 7.  We had 39 of 
them in attendance.  There was discussion concerning the definition of sector partnership and how we 
intended to approach it in our region.  It was explained that this must be a business led effort, a very 
different approach to doing business for all of us.  Our normal approach is to take the services we have 
and “sell” them to the business, assuming that we understand what they need.  With the SP, we will 
turn that around and actually listen to what the businesses are telling us they need.  As support partners 
we will look in our tool kits as a group and try to meet those needs.  Sometimes those needs are not 
workforce, in Region 8 they have addressed many regulatory concerns, but once those needs have met, 
workforce will likely come to the surface. 

We supplied LMI information on the target sectors for our area- Transportation & Warehousing, 
Manufacturing, Healthcare and IT.  We had great conversations about the information in the LMI, as 
well as what is actually behind the numbers.  After much discussion, we asked the group to vote for the 
area that they think would be the most beneficial area to concentrate in and that they were willing to 
work towards strengthening.  The group chose Manufacturing, closely followed by heath care and IT.  
We agreed to do manufacturing, but to give serious consideration to health care and IT in the future, 
once we have worked through our first sector. 

Next we began to work with our area employers.  It was important to us that we consider the entire 
Region, not just the metro area of Shreveport/ Bossier City.  We explained that we wanted to build this 
SP, but needed the businesses in our area to support it.  We gather some employers that we considered 



 

to be recognized by the manufacturers in the region and willing to work with us toward a strong SP.  
These people agreed to extend an invitation to other manufactures in our area and ask them to attend a 
meeting to determine the interest of the manufacturing community.  This letter was signed by Jim 
Shockley of Gordon Industries and the President of the NWLA Manufacturers Managers Council, Patrick 
Harrison of Sound Fighters, Bob Ewing of Red Ball Oxygen, Ron Shepherd of Honeywell UOP, Jeff Harper 
of International Paper Container Division, and Ken Gardner of Alliance Compressors.   

On Nov 17, 2016 we had our “Launch Party”.  23 employers attended, despite the 1 hour drive for 
several of them.  We had attendance from across our Region and from many aspects of manufacturing.  
There was discussion that explored what is working well in our area including new & expanding product 
lines, increased technology, and regulatory changes that have driven the need for new products around 
energy efficiency.  There was talk about the assets in our area, especially in transportation.  Our area has 
I-20, I-49, rail service and several ports making us a transportation hub.  Next we talked about what it 
would take to unleash the opportunities in the world of manufacturing.  Some of the things discussed 
where skilled and supervisory talent, marketing, talent recruitment, shared messaging around 
manufacturing and more networking for the area businesses. 

After this meeting, we began looking for employers that were willing to lead the charge to set goals and 
find solutions to these concerns raised by our manufacturers.  We found some very driven people to 
lead our work groups.  In January 2017 we formed 2 work groups.  On Jan 17 we had the first meeting 
for our Increasing the Flow of Talent work group- chaired by Bob Ewing of Red Ball Oxygen and co-
chaired by Chad Snitker of Omni Packaging.  And on Jan 18 the Marketing Modern Manufacturing work 
group met- chaired by Robert Mills of Calumet and Lauren Roberts of Valve Works USA. 

The goals of the Increasing the Flow of Talent group are: 

• Focus on two career pathways- Operator and Technical/ Maintenance 
• Agree on definitions of the occupations and the skills required for each.  Share with local 

institutions 
• Develop specific partnership agreements committing business and education to work together 

in measureable ways 

The goals of the Marketing Manufacturing group are: 

• Increase interest in manufacturing careers and enrollment in education and training programs 
among the youth 

• Increase the transition of adults into manufacturing pathways 
• Increase and attract outside talent into local manufacturers 
• Increase the understanding of manufacturing needs in local communities and government 

resulting in better policies to support manufacturing industry growth 

As we move forward we expect that there will be stronger ties to Jump Start.  I am currently working 
with Deidre Jackson to bring all of this together.  This should lead to stronger lines of communication 
between the manufacturers and education (K-12, Technical Colleges, Community Colleges, and 4 year 
Institutions).  We expect that this will lead to more connection to our local One Stop Centers.  We also 
expect to convey a clearer understanding to parents, youth our adult transitioning workforce and our 
Veterans about what modern manufacturing really is and that there are well paying jobs in the industry.   



 

I believe that it is important that I, as a Workforce Development Board (WDB) Director give you this 
report on one of the iniatives that is taking place at the local level.  It is important that the WIC is aware 
of the activities in our local offices across the State.  One of the roles of the WIC is to coordinate and 
align workforce programs to provide coordinated, complementary and consistent services to job seekers 
and employers.   

Because our local One Stop Centers are where the rubber meets the road, I believe that the WDB 
Directors can supply key insight into what is happening in the local areas and what we are already doing 
to meet the needs of the jobseekers and employers. 

Chares and I have spoken about the possibility of forming a subcommittee of with some of the WDB 
Directors as members to allow a better line of communication between the State Board (WIC) and the 
local workforce boards (WDB).  I hope that the WIC will also see the benefit of forming such a 
subcommittee. 

 



  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
  

 

 

 

 

 

  

            

WIOA’s State 
Workforce Board, WIC 

Three Critical Roles for High-Performing State Workforce Boards 

In May of 2017, Louisiana reported 121,173 people as 
unemployed, disconnected from the workforce.  As of 
June 17, 2017, there are 9,117 known jobs available in 
Louisiana.  In many states, the responses to these 
challenges are uncoordinated without a single entity 
responsible for coordinating education and workforce 
development to connect businesses with the talent they 
need.  With WIOA, the WIC is empowered to lead the 
alignment of these systems to meet the needs of 
businesses and workers, creating sustainable change to 
compete in the global economy. 

Successful Performing State Workforce Boards have 
been found to: 

• Set and communicate the Vision for the 
workforce system 

• Model and manage Strategic Partnerships that 
achieve the vision 

• Use data and accountability systems to Keep the 
System Accountable to the vision 

What is a State Workforce 
Board?   

State workforce boards are 
appointed by the governor and led 
by private sector business 
representatives, who make up a 
majority of the board’s 
membership.  Boards also include 
organized labor; leaders from state 
agencies responsible for post- 
secondary education, career and 
technical education, workforce 
development and economic 
development; and community 
organizations.  The board takes on 
the leadership role to ensure the 
one-stop system is both customer 
driven and job driven. 

What are the goals of the WIC in 
the Workforce System? 

1.   Promote the development of a 
well-educated, highly skilled 
workforce in LA through literacy, 
adult education, community 
education, apprenticeship, and 
state-of-the art occupational skills 
education and training and 
professional degree programs; 

Source: ”A Framework and Strategies for States,” 
https://www.nga.org/files/live/sites/NGA/files/pdf/2016/1612NGAHighPerformingStateWorkforceBoard.pdf 

2.   Advocate for the development of an integrated workforce    
development delivery system that provides competitive 
quality services addressing the needs of businesses and 
workers in LA; 
 
3. Develop strategies that will upgrade the skills of LA’s 
existing workforce and prepare new workers with the skills for 
a constantly changing economy; and 
 
4. Ensure the equitable distribution of quality education,     
training, and employment services statewide  

WIC Oversight 





 

 

The LOUISIANA REHABILITATION COUNCIL at a glance Thank you Charles.  

The Intent of this short recap is to inform, explain and report to you, the  

members of the WIC the workings, successes and challenges of the LRC and the  

LRS and encourage members to consider first to hire persons with disabilities. 

  

Background on the LRC: 

The Louisiana Rehabilitation Council (LRC) was formed in 1993 and continues to  

work in partnership with Louisiana Rehabilitation Services (LRS) to deliver  

quality services to persons with disabilities in Louisiana.  

 

The LRC is currently operating and authorized under Executive Order No. 2016- 

45 issued by Governor John Bel Edwards. This order establishes the LRC to  

consist of 26 members and mandates that the council convene a minimum of  

four (4) meetings a year. There are currently 8 vacancies on the council to  

represent various parts of the state. 

 

The Council is a voice for all Louisiana citizens with disabilities and works with  

the LRS director and staff to provide input in the initial stages of planning and  

policy development by LRS and other disability and employment service  

providers.  

 

At each meeting, the Council receives an agency report from the LRS Director.  

The members along with consumers and other attendees have the opportunity  



 

to ask questions and provide comments.   

 

The Council continues to seek committed members from all geographic areas of  

the state and it recruits businesses and LRS consumers to serve on the council.  

 

LRC and the LRS enjoy a great partnership of mutual respect and collaboration  

with a single goal in mind: That goal is to 

 

IMPROVE OPPORTUNITIES FOR LOUISIANA CITIZENS WITH DISABILITIES TO  

ACHIEVE THEIR INDEPENDENCE THROUGH VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION THAT  

LEADS TO MEANINGFUL EMPLOYMENT.  

 

The LRC and LRS are jointly aware of, measure, and focus on successful positive  

employment outcomes.  

 

Here are Some Basic FACTS about people with disabilities which you may or may 
not be aware of: 

According to the U.S. Census Bureau, the overall estimated rate of disability in  

the U.S. population in 2014 was 12.6%, which continues the upward trend since  

2010.  

Over half (51.6%) of these individuals are of “working age”, from 18 -64.  

Bringing that number closer to home here in Louisiana, according to the May  

2017 Governor’s Office of Disability Affairs newsletter there are 372,144  

Louisiana citizens of working age with disabilities. Only 33% are  

employed and 67% are unemployed. 



 

Sadly, Louisiana is among the 12 states in the nation with the highest  

percentage of civilians with disabilities as a percent of the total population. In  

addition Louisiana ranks among those states where 30-40% of the population  

with disabilities lives at or below the poverty level.  

 

As a full partner with LRS, the LRC promotes on behalf of all Louisiana citizens  

with disabilities for full access to the range of employment outcomes realized by  

citizens with NO disabilities.  

 

A major obstacle to helping our residents with disabilities pursue their  

employment goals is the fact that Louisiana lacks the additional state funds to  

match more federal dollars for the Vocational Rehabilitation Program.  

 

For every $1 dollar of state general funds, LRS receives $3.69 dollars in Federal  

matching funds. From 2009 -2016, the matching funds available for vocational  

rehabilitation services was $54.5 million per year. Louisiana only leveraged  

$34.2 million per year. 

 

Total federal funds of $162.3 million originally allocated to Louisiana from 2009-  

2016 years, was reallocated to other states due to Louisiana’s failure to  

appropriate matching funds. Our neighboring states love us.  

 

 

 



 

In 2010 LRS served over 29,000 clients through the vocational rehabilitation  

program. Due to the constant budget cuts that number dwindled to 17,000.  No  

new clients received services since February 2017.  There is a waiting list of over  

4100 clients in 2017. 

 

Due to the budget cuts, the LRS staff has decreased from 326 in 2010 to 213 in  

2017. By June 2018 staffing levels may be in the 175 range.  

 

Some  SUCCESSES – the good news: 

There truly is a great Return on Investment:  

For every $1 dollar spent on vocational rehabilitation services the return on  

investment is $16.99 calculated over 5 years.  

Over a 5 year period the LRS consumer cases closed in employment generated  

an estimated $65 Million dollars in state and local taxes. It is a “win-win”  

situation.  

 

The LRC is committed to continues its advocacy efforts in support of increasing  

state funding for LRS and will continue to provide information to public policy  

makers on the impact of funding the Vocational Rehabilitation Program. 

 

Due to the recent advocacy efforts by LRC and other groups, the legislature,  

according to the LRS Director Mark Martin, approved an additional $1.0 million  

dollars to bring the current LRS VR budget to $7.4million dollars for this  

upcoming fiscal year. (which is 91.4% of the SFY 2016 budget).  



 

This will allow LRS to start working with individuals on the waiting list and  

ultimately opening the order of selection.  

It should be noted that Louisiana is still not taking full advantage of the Federal  

Allocation.  

 

Also, it should be noted that according to the LRS Director, the latest 2017  
 
performance analysis shows that 68% of the clients exiting the VR program in  
 
employment, do enter high demand occupations. 
 
The 2017 LRC customer satisfaction survey, which is done every three years, was  
 
sent electronically to 5113 consumers with a 12.00% (613) return. There was a  
 
76.5% satisfaction rate, up from 3 years ago.  
 
Accolades to the LRS leadership and staff for great results achieved with fewer 
employees.  “Continuing to do more with less”! 
 
Please consider serving on the LRC as we have a number of current vacancies  

and, also consider hiring people with disabilities.  

They are great employees who want to work, show up every day, are engaged 
and well trained. 

  

Thank you for the opportunity to present this report. Questions? 

  Submitted to the WIC by: Robert J. (Bob) Lobos,  

                                                  Chairperson 2017-18                                                      

                                                   Louisiana Rehabilitation Council 

June 27, 2017 
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